# History of Tar Heel Libraries and Librarianship as Found in North Carolina Libraries and North Carolina Library Bulletin: A Bibliography\*

compiled by Robert G. Anthony, Jr.,

\*For the purposes of this bibliography, library history is defined quite broadly, and many of the articles cited here were not designed as historical pieces when written. Some were intended to be up-to-date descriptions of recently constructed or renovated buildings; others emphasize the operations or unique programs of individual libraries. A "non-history" article may be included because it represents a significant contemporary description of a particular library. As such, it offers today's reader the opportunity to understand better how things were in a library or libraries of the past. Some articles cited are quite short, but it was felt they should be included since they often contain early or unique information on a library or librarian.

The entries were selected from the first 49 volumes of *North Carolina Libraries* (1942-1991) and from the 9 volumes of *North Carolina Library Bulletin* (1909-1932). The latter periodical—the first significant effort to distribute throughout the state on a regular basis library news and articles of professional interest—was published by the North Carolina Library Commission and sent to Tar Heel librarians, school superintendents, and other citizens interested in library development. In purpose, content, and audience, *North Carolina Library Bulletin* was very similar to *North Carolina Libraries*, which would emerge in 1942, ending a ten-year period in which North Carolina lacked a library journal.

To conserve space in the bibliography, North Carolina Libraries has been abbreviated as NCL and North Carolina Library Bulletin as NCLBULLETIN.

GENERAL	<ul> <li>Bacelli, Hallie S., Mae S. Tucker, and Charlesanna L. Fox. "Looking Back—An Archives History of NCLA." NCL 34 (Winter 1977): 3-12.</li> <li>Bahnsen, Jane C. "Maturation of a Periodical: 1942-67." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 99-100.</li> </ul>
	Carmichael, James V., Jr. "The Future of the Past." NCL 49 (Summer 1991): 99-100. Lee, Mollie Huston. "Development of Negro Libraries in North Carolina." NCL 3 (May 1944): 1-3, 7.
	"North Carolina Negro Library Association." NCL 34 (Winter 1977): 13-33. Ligon, Margaret H. "A Backward Glance: Two Early Library Reports." NCL 17 (Spring 1959): 89-91.
	Phinazee, Annette L. "Remembrance of Things Past." NCL 37 (Fall 1979): 7-8. Powell, William S. "Citizens' Library Movement in North Carolina." NCL 13 (November 1954): 33-39.
	<ul> <li>Ruzicka, Joseph V., Jr. "Bookbinding Then and Now." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 118-120.</li> <li>Stoddard, Judie. "The North Carolina Library Paraprofessional Association: A Force at Work for the Nineties." NCL 48 (Winter 1990): 280-282.</li> </ul>
	Thorson, Barbara A. "Intellectual Freedom?: Censorship in North Carolina, 1981-1985." NCL 44 (Winter 1986): 230-232.
	Tolbert, Noble J. "Books and Libraries of the Carolina Charter Colonists, 1663-1763." NCL 21 (Spring 1963): 68-69.
	West, Carlton P. "An Association Comes of Age." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 100-102. [North Carolina Library Association]
	Whitman, Joyce B. "History of the Western North Carolina Library Association." NCL 32 (Summer 1974): 15-17.
	Wilson, Louis R. "Library Development in North Carolina." NCLBULLETIN 5 (March 1923): 102-111.
	. "The North Carolina Library Association, 1904-1943." NCL 2 (December 1943): 1-3. "The North Carolina Library Association, 1904-1909." NCL 13 (November 1954): 2-7.
	Woods, L. B., and Alesandra M. Schmidt. "'First in Freedom?'": Censorship in North Carolina, 1966-1980." NCL 41 (Spring 1983): 23-27.
	Yanchisin, Daniel A. "1%, North Carolina Libraries in the Nineteenth Century." NCL 31 (Spring 1973): 30-33.
	York, Maurice C. "The American Imprints Inventory in North Carolina." NCL 43 (Summer 1985): 87-97.
	"The Publications Sponsored by the Trustees of the Public Libraries of North Carolina." NCL 36 (Winter 1979): 11-16.

#### COLLEGE AND UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES

Adams, Charles M. "The College Library in North Carolina, 1904-1954." NCL 13 (November 1954): 8-10.

Watson, Parepa. "The Development of the Negro College Library in North Carolina." NCL 3 (May 1944): 8-10.

## Individual institutions

Brevard College

Dixon, Joseph M. "J. A. Jones Library Designed for Growth." NCL 26 (Summer 1968): 103-105.

Catawba College

Reed, Lula R. "Catawba College Library." NCL 12 (April 1954): 53-56.

Duke University

Breedlove, J. P. "Trinity College Library." NCLBULLETIN 1 (June 1911): 76-78. "The Dedication of the William R. Perkins Library." NCL 28 (Spring 1970): 66, 70-71. Hickey, Damon D. "The Friends of Duke University Library." NCL 34 (Fall 1976): 3-14. Powell, Benjamin E. "Growth of an Academic Library." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 102-106.

### East Carolina University

Laugher, Charles T. "The New Joyner Library at East Carolina College." NCL 13 (January 1955): 43-45.

**Guilford** College

Poole, Herbert. "A Quaker Library." NCL 25 (Winter 1967): 9-12.

Johnson C. Smith University

Lewis, Margie W. "J. C. Smith Library Meets Student Needs." NCL 26 (Summer 1968): 109-111. Lenoir-Rhyne College

Aderholdt, Aileen. "A Library Addition at Lenoir Rhyne." NCL 26 (Summer 1968): 107-109. North Carolina Agricultural and Technical State University

McCoy, Mabel M. "A. & T. College's New Bluford Library." NCL 14 (June 1956): 124-125. North Carolina School of the Arts

Van Hoven, William D. "Accent on Tapes and Recordings." NCL 25 (Summer 1967): 89-91. Pembroke State University

"Pembroke's Mary Livermore Library." NCL 27 (Summer 1969): 110- 111.

University of North Carolina at Asheville

Whitman, Ainsley A. "A New Library for Asheville-Biltmore College." NCL 23 (Summer 1965): 111-113.

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Alford, Larry. "The Walter R. Davis Library." NCL 42 (Summer 1984): 78-84.

Bentley, George F. "The University of North Carolina's Enlarged Library." NCL 10 (April 1952): 35.

"Library Dedication Epochal Event for University." NCLBULLETIN 7 (December 1929): 207-208. Noa, Ernestine. "The Rural Social Science Library of the University of North Carolina."

NCLBULLETIN 4 (December 1919): 46-48.

"North Carolina Collection at the University." NCLBULLETIN 6 (December 1924): 11-14. Pease, William A. "Robert B. House Undergraduate Library." NCL 23 (Winter 1965): 44-45. Wilson, Louis R. "University of North Carolina Library." NCLBULLETIN 1 (December 1910): 50-52.

University of North Carolina at Charlotte

Brabham, Robin. "The Collecting and Use of Historical Children's Books: The Evelyn Bottome Lewis Collection." NCL 38 (Summer 1980): 41-45.

Wake Forest University

West, Carlton P. "The Library for Wake Forest at Winston-Salem." NCL 11 (March 1953): 66-68.

Warren Wilson College

Ellison, Martha L. "Warren Wilson College Library." NCL 23 (Spring 1965): 73-76.

COMMUNITY COLLEGE LIBRARIES

Holloman, Charles R. "Community College Libraries in Tar Heelia." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 116-118.

PUBLIC LIBRARIES

"County Extension." NCLBULLETIN 2 (March 1915): 93-94.

Hughey, Elizabeth H. "Public Libraries in North Carolina." NCL 13 (November 1954): 11-16. Scott, Ralph L. "The Carnegie Public Library Movement in North Carolina." NCL 39 (Fall 1981): 25-29.

Thomas, Dorothy B. "The Making of a Regional Library." NCL 23 (Spring 1965): 82-89. [Avery, Mitchell, Yancey counties]

Von Oesen, Elaine. "Development of Public Libraries in N.C." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 106-109. , and Barbara Heafner. "Staff Development Programs of In- Service Training in North Carolina." NCL 19 (Spring 1961): 90-93.

Worthy, Mrs. Ford S., and Elizabeth House. "Regional Library Service in North Carolina." NCL 2 (January 1943): 5-6. [Beaufort, H yde, Martin counties]

## Individual libraries or systems

failes of systems	
Aberdeen	dovories cand type: Central additional denter for
A .1	Jones, Esther R. "Page Memorial Library." NCLBULLETIN 2 (June 1913): 26-27.
Asheville	"Asheville's New Branch Library [and] Pack Memorial Annex." NCL 12 (October 1953): 2-5.
	Gillis, Donald. "The New Pack Memorial Library, Asheville." NCLBULLETIN 6 (September 1926): 179-181.
Burlington	
0.1	Parks, Evelyn. "Post Office to Library: The Evolution of the May Memorial Library Building." NCL 13 (May 1955): 104-107.
Carthage	Tyson, Mrs. L. P. "The Carthage Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 6 (June 1925): 57.
Charlotte	Jasspon, Mrs. William H. "Charlotte's Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 3 (March & June
	1916): 20-21. Pierce, Annie. "How One City School Uses the Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 4 (December
	<ul><li>1919): 48-53.</li><li>Shore, Mrs. W. T. "The Extension of the Public Library in Charlotte and Mecklenburg County." NCLBULLETIN 6 (June 1927): 239-242.</li></ul>
Clemmons	A THE REAL AND STATEMENTS AND A CONSTRUCT A SUBJECT OF A
	Govern, Jim. "The Clemmons Branch Library." NCL 42 (Winter 1984): 195-197.
Concord	"The Concord Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 2 (December 1921 and March 1913): 6-7.
Cumberland C	
	Shue, Dorothy E. "A New Building for the Cumberland County Public Library." NCL 11 (October 1952): 3-5.
	Thrasher, Jerry. "A New Headquarters Public Library for Cumberland County." NCL 44 (Fall 1986): 190-193.
Davidson Cou	ntv
	Bates, Nancy F. "A Twenty-Five-Year-Old Dream Becomes Reality." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 176-177. McCoy, Mrs. O. J. "County Library for Davidson." NCLBULLETIN 7 (June 1928): 64.
Davie County	Blackwelder, Mrs. Paul B. "A New Library for Davie County." NCL 25 (Spring 1967): 46-48. Clement, Blanche H. "The New Davie County Public Library." NCL 13 (March 1955): 71-72.
Durham	
	<ul> <li>Allison, Evie L. "Miss Kiwanis." NCLBULLETIN 6 (March 1927): 226-228.</li> <li>Brooks, Mrs. B. W. "The Durham Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 3 (September 1916) 31-32.</li> <li>Crawford, Clara M. "County Service in Durham, North Carolina." NCLBULLETIN 5 (June 1924): 204-205.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Griggs, Mrs. A. F. "The Durham Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 4 (September 1921): 164.</li> <li>High, Walter M., III. "A History of the Durham Public Library, 1895-1940." NCL 34 (Winter 1977): 35-48.</li> </ul>
Edenton	Par 689 percent of the Sound Allahood a shared in to York Steams 1994 and 1 had
	Palmer, Mary B. "The Shepard-Pruden Memorial Library." NCLBULLETIN 4 (September 1920): 99-100.
Farmville	"New Library Buildings." NCL 12 (April 1954): 73.
Gastonia	Miller, Mrs. J. Y. "The Gastonia Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 3 (June 1918): 119-120. "The Gastonia Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 8 (June 1931): 48.
Granville Cou	
	"Granville County's New Library." NCL 23 (Winter 1965): 46-47. Thornton, Richard H. "A Dream Come True." NCL 23 (Winter 1965): 47-48.
Greensboro	Burwell, Olivia B. "A Picture Tour through the Greensboro Public Library." NCL 23 (Summe
	1965): 100-104.
	Caldwell, Bettie D. "The Greensboro Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 1 (September-December 1910): 35-38.
	Lee, E. Frank. "The Greensboro Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 3 (December 1916 and March 1917): 52-53.
Into AS LINE LUK	Rowe, Nellie M. "Autograph Collection at Greensboro Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 6 (June 1925): 51-52.

Greenville	a basis any manufacture and the second states as the state of the second states and the second states and
Guilford Count	Carr, Mrs. R. L. "Sheppard Memorial Library." NCLBULLETIN 8 (December 1930): 8-9.
	"Library Extension in Guilford." NCLBULLETIN 2 (March 1915): 97- 98. Rowe, Nellie M. "The Guilford County Book-Truck." NCLBULLETIN 6 (June 1927): 242-243.
Henderson	Bost, Mrs. W. T. "H. Leslie Perry Memorial Library." NCLBULLETIN 5 (September 1924): 230-232.
Henderson Cou	nty
t snut) t kimti.	Pike, Walter, and Mary K. Seagle. "Henderson County Public Library, Hendersonville, N.C." NCL 21 (Winter 1963): 56-57.
Hillsborough	"Hillsboro Library Association." NCLBULLETIN 1, no. 2 (March-May 1910):7-8.
Johnston Cour	ity
STRUES	Bishop, Evelyn J. "A Dream Come True (Or Was It a Nightmare?)" NCL 13 (January 1955): 53-55, 67.
Lincoln County	"Lincoln County Memorial Library." NCLBULLETIN 6 (June 1925): 55- 56.
Madison Count	y
	Cheek, Pauline B. "We Had Done Wonderfully WellConsidering: Madison County's Odyssey from Bookmobile to Public Library." NCL 34 (Fall 1976): 42-49.
New Hanover C	County Tetterton, Beverly. "New Hanover Celebrates Its 75th Birthday." NCL 40 (Spring 1982): 67-68.
Northampton (	County
Raleigh	Midyette, Frances S. "Northampton Memorial Library." NCL 28 (Spring 1970): 66-67, 71-74.
Kaleign	Atkinson, Mrs. J. S. "The Children's Department of the Olivia Raney Library."
STRAET SEE	NCLBULLETIN 5 (September 1923): 143-144. Battle, R. H. "The Olivia Raney Library of Raleigh, N.C." NCLBULLETIN 1 (June-August
numater 1967) all rict 25 fa	1910): 27, 30. Hinton, Mary H. "The Influence of One Library: The Olivia Raney Library, Raleigh." NCLBULLETIN 3 (September 1916): 36-37.
De de la belle Com	
Randolph Cour	Fox, Charlesanna. "Building Libraries in Randolph County." NCL 25 (Spring 1967): 43-45.
Robbinsville	Snyder, Phyllis M. "Bemis Memorial Library, Robbinsville." NCL 11 (May 1953): 62-65.
Rowan County	Morris, Mrs. Claude S. "The Rowan Public Library." NCL 4 (May 1945): 6-7.
Salisbury	Moore, Mrs. James. "Public Library at Salisbury." NCLBULLETIN 1 (June 1911): 75.
Smithfield	
Southport	Lassiter, Mrs. Thomas J. "The Smithfield Public Library." NCL 4 (December 1945): 1-3.
wirft's grantinder	King, Susan. "Southport Public Library and Its Book-of-the-Month Club Award." NCL 22 (Spring 1964): 75-78.
Stanly County	Lt. L. Marian II. ((Declarabile Comises in Stanly County // MCL 10 (April 1059), 21.22
Union County	Johnson, Marion H. "Bookmobile Services in Stanly County." NCL 10 (April 1952): 31-32.
unita Pierali	<ul> <li>Alexander, Ollie. "An Interesting Attempt to Establish a County Library for Union County." NCLBULLETIN 7 (March 1930): 232-234.</li> <li>McDaniel, Jane L. "The Union County Library Story." NCL 25 (Spring 1967): 48-50.</li> </ul>
Valdese	a series and a lot the second call as to borned
Waynesville	"New Library Buildings." NCL 12 (April 1954): 73.
	Bowles, Grace S. "A History of the Waynesville Library." NCLBULLETIN 4 (March 1920): 75-77.
Weldon	Gudger, E. W. "The Waynesville Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 5 (June 1922): 59-60.
Wilkes County	Pierce, Mrs. S. B. "Weldon Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 5 (September 1924): 236(a).
	Wright, C. C. "Rural Libraries in Wilkes County." NCLBULLETIN 2 (September 1913): 37-38.
Wilmington	Martin, E. S. "The Wilmington Public Library." NCLBULLETIN 1 (June-August 1910): 30-31. Shaw, Heman S. "What the Public Library Means to Wilmington." NCLBULLETIN 3 (March and June 1916): 22-24.

Winston-Salem	Ballance, Paul S. "The East Winston Branch Library." NCL 13 (May 1955): 96-98. 
SCHOOL LIBRARIES	<ul> <li>Bacelli, Hallie S. "The Guilford County Story: Development of a County-Wide School Library Program." NCL 20 (Spring 1962): 83-86.</li> <li>Bomar, Cora Paul. "School Libraries: Past, Present, and Future." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 110-112.</li> <li>Broughton, J. M., Jr. "A Rural School Library." NCLBULLETIN 1 (June 1911): 78-80. [Bunn High School]</li> <li>Douglas, Mary Peacock. "School Libraries in North Carolina." NCL 13 (November 1954): 17-22.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Herring, Mildred, and Vernelle Gilliam. "The North Carolina High School Library Association." NCL 9 (September 1950): 2, 4.</li> <li>Koos, Ruth H. "The R. J. Reynolds High School Library." NCLBULLETIN 5 (March 1924): 183-186. [Winston-Salem]</li> <li>Walker, Alice B. "The Governor Morehead School Library." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 140-142.</li> </ul>
SPECIAL LIBRARIES AND PRIVATE LIBRARIES	
State Library of	North Carolina
	<ul> <li>Broughton, Carrie L. "State Library." NCLBULLETIN 6 (June 1927): 244-245.</li> <li>Howe, Peggy. "State Library's Past, Preserved for the Future." NCL 39 (Fall 1981): 68-70.</li> <li>Hughey, Elizabeth H. "The North Carolina State Library." NCL 15 (January 1957): 31-34.</li> <li>"North Carolina Library Rules: 1817." NCL 17 (Spring 1959): 113- 114.</li> <li>Parrott, M. Sangster. "The North Carolina State Library: A Brief Review of Its History." NCL 29 (Winter 1970-1971): 4-5, 36-38.</li> </ul>
Other Libraries	
Livia damer Labority, Baleight,	Baker, James G. "The Chemstrand Research Library." NCL 21 (Fall 1962): 11-12. . "Special Libraries in North Carolina." NCL 25 (Summer 1967): 74-76. Berry, Elizabeth A. "VA Library Service Three-Dimensional." NCL 25 (Summer 1967): 86-88. Bush, Mary E. "Library Services at Broughton Hospital." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 138-139. Deverting Dele F. "The Patients' Library Constraints of the Patients' Constraints of the Patients' Constraints of the Patients' Constraints of the Patients' Constraints' Con
the start provide the start	Doverspike, Dale E. "The Patients' Library at Cherry Hospital." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 147-148. Farris, Donn Michael. "Duke Divinity School Library Strong in Research Material." NCL 25 (Summer 1967): 82-84.
Ta dan baran in a sa s	<ul> <li>Freeman, Jean. "Early Libraries in North Carolina." NCL 16 (June 1958): 125-127.</li> <li>Gallimore, Mrs. Don A. "Role of the Parish Library." NCL 25 (Winter 1967): 19-21. [Christ Episcopal Church, Charlotte]</li> </ul>
at a the spectrum states	<ul> <li>Goodrich, F. L. D. "Camp Greene Library, Charlotte." NCLBULLETIN 3 (March 1918): 99-100.</li> <li>Harris, Helen. "The Oteen Library and Its New Building." NCLBULLETIN 5 (September 1923): 149-150.</li> </ul>
Construction (Sector 1945) 1.1	<ul> <li>Hickey, Doralyn J. "Special Libraries: A 'Coming Force' in N.C." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 113-115.</li> <li>Hicks, Carroll A. "Ceramics Library Begun in Charlotte." NCL 26 (Summer 1968): 111-112.</li> <li>Johnson, Mike, and Sandra Morris. "Organizing and Establishing a Prison Library." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 151-155.</li> </ul>
ZE-IE GOLI LIGATORITAL YAL	Kemper, Robert C., and Nancy Hardee. "O'Berry Center Resident Library." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 135-137.
County Litery for Linker Caught	<ul> <li>Kight, Fred H. "Aim of Centenary Church Library: Greatest Facility, Maximum Use." NCL 25 (Winter 1967): 4-6. [Winston- Salem]</li> <li>London, H. M. "Legislative Reference Library." NCLBULLETIN 4 (December 1920): 114-116.</li> </ul>
(instantion 1947) Al-10.	McDiarmid, Katharine. "Textile Libraries Are Special: The North Carolina State College School of Textiles Library." NCL 13 (May 1955): 108-110.
	Monahan, Helen. "A Brief Survey of Special Libraries." NCL 2 (January 1943): 3-5. Noble, Alice. "The One and Only Pharmacy Library in North Carolina." NCL 15 (January 1957): 35-40.
- Constanting and a surger	Olds, Fred A. "North Carolina's Oldest Library." NCLBULLETIN 2 (March and June 1914): 62-63. Orr, Adriana P. "The Textile Library at North Carolina State College." NCL 21 (Fall 1962): 8-11. Rankin, Eliza J. "The Oteen Library." NCLBULLETIN 4 (June 1920): 84-86.
	Scoggin, Rebecca B. "Library Aids State, Local Officials." NCL 25 (Summer 1967): 79-82. [Institute of Government Library, UNC-CH]
	Sharpe, Wrenn. "Library Services for Deaf Students." NCL 43 (Fall 1985): 143-145. Siemers, Lynne. "The North Carolina AHEC Network." NCL 42 (Summer 1984): 73-77.
tanka Tikatu Run I at antariasi	Stevens, Charles. "'One of a Kind Library in Southern Pines: USAF, Air-Ground Operations School." NCL 11 (May 1953): 75-76.
	Storie, Eliabeth S. "First Library of North Carolina Established in 1715." NCL 34 (Spring 1976): 17-18.

Sykes, Marvin. "First Baptist Church Library, Greensboro, N.C." NCL 11 (January 1953): 22-23. Taylor, Raymond M. "Supreme Court Library Serves Jurists." NCL 25 (Summer 1967): 76-79.

#### ARCHIVES AND MANUSCRIPTS COLLECTIONS

Barclay, Morgan J., ed. "North Carolina Archival Program—A Tradition of Excellence." NCL 43 (Summer 1985): 98-107.

House, R. B. "Archives Work in North Carolina." NCLBULLETIN 5 (September 1924): 234-237. Jones, H. G. "Special Manuscript Repositories in North Carolina." NCL 19 (Winter 1961): 28-29.

. "The State Department of Archives and History." NCL 19 (Winter 1961): 5-15. Russell, Mattie. "Manuscript Collections in the Duke University Library." NCL 19 (Winter 1961): 21-27.

. "The Manuscript Department of Duke University Library." NCL 15 (March and May 1957): 86-87.

Wallace, Carolyn A. "The Southern Historical Collection." NCL 19 (Winter 1961): 16-21.

## PUBLIC DOCUMENTS

Boeringer, Margaret J. "A Portrait of the Gales Family: Nineteenth Century Printers of Government Documents." NCL 48 (Summer 1990): 126-129.

Van Dyke, Susan B. "A Short History of the Documents Section of the N.C. Library Association." NCL 40 (Fall/Winter 1982): 254-257.

TECHNICAL SERVICES

Knight, Cindy. "The North Carolina Union Catalog." NCL 28 (Fall 1970): 136-137, 163-164. Owen, Willy. "The Triangle Research Libraries Network: A History and Philosophy." NCL 47 (Spring 1989): 43-51.

Kalp, Margaret. "25 Years of Library Education in North Carolina." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 120-122.

## LIBRARY EDUCATION

#### LIBRARIANS AND LIBRARY BENEFACTORS

Albright, Janice. "Dr. Susan G. Akers, First Woman Dean at UNC-CH, Recalls Her Years with School of Library Science." NCL 8 (Winter 1980): 48-49.

Bentley, George F. "Robert Wilson Christ, 1909-1951." NCL 10 (October 1951): 20.

Broughton, Carrie. "Mrs. Ford S. Worthy." NCL 13 (January 1955): 45.

"Charles Everett Rush." NCL 12 (April 1954): 68-69.

"Duke University Librarian Retires." NCL 5 (September 1946): 4-5. [Joseph Penn Breedlove] Gambee, Budd L. "'A Firm Persuasion: The Career of Mary Peacock Douglas." NCL 43 (Summer 1985): 72-86.

Haywood, Marshall DeLancey. "Miles O. Sherrill." NCLBULLETIN 4 (September 1919): 38-39. Hughey, Elizabeth H. "H. Marjorie Beal: In Remembrance." NCL 24 (Fall 1965): 19-20. Jarrell, James R. "Remembering Lucy Hyman Bradshaw." NCL 40 (Spring 1982): 73-74. Johnson, William H. "Louis R. Wilson, Teacher." NCL 18 (Fall 1959): 21-22.

"Joseph Penn Breedlove." NCL 14 (October 1955): 27.

Kraar, Ebba. "Mary Elizabeth Poole Retires." NCL 38 (Summer 1980) 94-95.

Lane, Edna, et al. "George Bentley, 1915-1953." NCL 11 (May 1953): 71-74.

Lee, James D. "Forster A. Sondley: Attorney, Scholar and Bibliophile." NCL 30 (Summer-Fall 1972): 14-22.

McIntyre, Pattie B. "Georgia Hicks Faison." NCL 15 (March and May 1957): 59-61.

Moore, Ray N. "A Profile: Mollie Huston Lee." NCL 30 (Summer and Fall 1972): 5-13.

Morrison, Joseph L. "Louis R. Wilson: Dean of American Librarians." NCL 25 (Fall 1967): 124-125.

Mullen, Evelyn D. "Susan Grey Akers." NCL 12 (April 1954): 62.

"Our Honorary Members." NCL 13 (November 1954): 27-31. [Short sketches of 16 honorary members.]

Palmer, Mary B. "Charles Hallet Wing, Founder of the Good-Will Free Library." NCLBULLETIN 2 (September 1915): 126-127.

Phinazee, Annette L., and Joan M. Spencer. "Mrs. Mollie Huston Lee, Pioneer Librarian: An Appreciation." NCL 40 (Spring 1982): 72-73.

Porter, Jean M. "Mary Elizabeth Poole: 'The Documents Librarians' Librarian.'" NCL 48 (Summer 1990): 122-125.

Price, Margaret P. "Miss Carrie." NCL 14 (June 1956): 115-116, 138. [Carrie L. Broughton] Query, Eunice. "Tribute to Mrs. Mary Peacock Douglas." NCL 27 (Winter 1969): 4-16.

Shepherd, G. F., Jr. "Dean Lucile Kelling Henderson: A Personal Appreciation." NCL 19 (Fall 1960): 27-28.

Tetterton, Beverly. "Katherine Howell Retires as Director of New Hanover County Public Library." NCL 40 (Fall/Winter 1982): 283-284.

Whittington, Erma P. "In Memoriam: Benjamin Edward Powell, 1905-1981." NCL 39 (Summer 1981): 54.

Wilson, Jane B. "Joseph Vernon Ruzicka, 1901-1952." NCL 10 (February 1952): 21.